
 
 

POLICY COUNCIL NOTES 

LARIMER COUNTY POLICY ADVISORY COUNCIL 

 
Date: October 8, 2020 

Time: 10:00-12:00pm 

Location: Virtual High Five meeting 
Contact:  Lou Perez, Solid Waste Project Director 

Attendees: 
Lou Perez, Griselda Still, Dave Clark, Steve Johnson, Kevin McEachern, Rebekka Kinney, 
John Kafalas, Tim Whitehouse, Caroline Mitchell, Mick Mercer, Wade Troxell, Leah 
Johnson, Laurie Kadrich, Ross Cunniff, Wendy Koenig, Tyler Bandemer, Cody Bird 
 

Written update to the PAC from August 10, 2020:  Approved  
 
Additions or deletions to the agenda:  None 

Announcements:  Griselda Still - new Communication Specialist for Larimer County.  
Promotion of Caroline Mitchell to Environmental Program Manager at City of Fort Collins. 
Estes Park has appointed Mayor Wendy Koenig to Policy Advisory Council. 

 
Introduction from Communication Specialist, Griselda Still: 

Background with Weld County as a bi-lingual educator and recently received a Master’s in 
Communication Management with emphasis in public relations and marketing.  Has been 
with Larimer County 3 months.   
• Working on establishing relationships with north landfill neighbors.   
• Holding meetings with Wasteshed partners and community education leaders to figure 

out where the needs are in the county and where we can improve.   
• Also working internally on Solid Waste communication.   
• Working with Michelle Bird, Public Relations Specialist on planning innovative 

groundbreaking ceremonies for the new facilities together with Behavioral Health. 
 

Updates: 
Budget / Compost Facility – Laurie Kadrich  
• The 2021 budget is being reviewed by County leadership and will go to BOCC for approval at 

end of year.  (Please see slides) 
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• Explanation of revenue currently, compared to consultants estimates:   
 In 2019 revenue was over $11 million, the budget was approximately $8 million, 

therefore $3 million was set aside for capital projects.   
 We have continued to set aside difference at the landfill for the last few years.  
 In 2020, due to Covid, we will not be near the $11 million in revenue, we will be lucky to 

match revenue with the $8 million in expenses this year.   
 There was a drop in commercial hauling and a tremendous increase in private citizens 

hauling, minimizing the difference.   
 We have over $47 million dollars in reserve for capital needs and closure costs. 
 We are requesting $26 million for capital projects without the compost project.   
 We will need another $20 million to finish the new landfill by 2022.   
 We will not be able to cash fund these projects.   
 Projects will be phased out or we will explore different funding such as a revenue bond 

or COP’s (certificates of participation) to move forward with the capital projects. 
 Laurie is working with Revenue Director to explore options. There was a $50 million 

estimate in the beginning from HDR, but actuals are much higher.  The primary reason 
was inflation from start of work up to today, and they also did not consider site 
improvements needed at both locations.   

 The PAC has a responsibility to review the budget.   
 

Q: How is the volume changed during Covid? 
A: We have potentially 4-5 more years left at the current landfill, allowing us to operate at a 
lower cost, while we prep the first couple cells at the new landfill and set aside additional 
monies toward capital needs. 

Q: How has the volume changed? 
A: It has gone down 

Q: How is the site improvement being shared between this and the Behavioral Health facility, 
i.e. the wastewater line and other infrastructural requirements for the site? 
A: It is set up like two different property owners sharing the cost. The Behavioral Health is in 
the process of purchasing the property for that site and it will be conveyed over to 
Behavioral Health 

 
Q: Would the council like to take action to support the budget as it is recommended to the 

BOCC or make a different recommendation? 
A: Concerns were mentioned we cannot approve this budget due to it being above what the 
original plan was.  We should not approve a budget until we know what the financing plan 
will be. 
A: We should look at the implications of those two financing options, and what the revenue 
obligations would be  

Q: What is the timeline to review with finance team? 
A: There is some confusion…  the budget for 2021 is balanced. The primary project we are 
working on is the Transfer Station, and we have enough to pay for it in 2021 and 2022.  The 
projects that we need to look at options for, depending on our cash flow in the next couple 
of years, are the new landfill and/or the rest of the Tier 1 projects such as composting.  We 
have a balanced budget and enough money to move forward in 2021.  If we are looking at 



finance options, we’d be looking at bringing those back to the PAC for review and 
consideration next year.   

Q: So, we are only approving the budget for 2021? if so, it could be approved.    
A: Chair suggests keeping the momentum moving forward  
A: Solid Waste will have numbers sooner next year because with more accurate numbers 
and projections.  

Q: There is concern over cost overruns.  The site improvements will happen this year or next 
year, so how firm are the numbers as it relates to the two major projects that are going there? 
Will those improvements be covered?  Will the utilities be this year or next year?  

A: We have firm numbers on the Transfer Station and enough money to pay for that, and 
Lou Perez will update us on the new Landfill next.  
A: Ross Cunniff:  I’m very interested in the financing options.  If we think of adopting the 
budget now and it doesn’t impose an obstacle for other construction projects, then I’m okay 
moving forward with it.  I do want to get the Transfer Station started.  
John Kafalas: Requested budget slides be sent out to PAC for review 
 

Leah Johnson: Suggested a motion to the BOCC supporting the balanced budget for 2021 with 
recommendation to keep finance options on the table so we can continue to work on 
implementing the plan that has been created.  
• Wendy Koenig motioned in support of recommending the balanced budget for 2021 

Dave Clark seconded the motion in support of the budget for 2021.  
16 in support, Tim Whitehouse, abstains.   

• Motion passes.   
 

Infrastructure development updates – 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



Transfer Station 
• Will be a 64,000 sq ft bldg., up from 56,000 sq ft which is part of the cost increase.  The 

increase in size is to shelter waste during wind events common to the new landfill location. 
• Customers will not be diverted during weather events 
• All in estimated cost is $27 million 
• Tunnel is built to load transfer trailers, and multiple bay doors are for private haul 
• Trilby will be the entry and there will be lengthened que area separating commercial from 

private haul 
• The general contractor has been selected.  It will be a combination team of 

Hazelton/Cambridge/Kelly’s Trucking.  Hazelton will also build Behavioral Health facility.   
• Subcontractors are out to bid from November through December. 
• Groundbreaking will be December 16th. 
• Roads have curbs and gutters and storm water drainage, critical to the tunnel and low spot 

areas intended to not impact operations 
• Ditesco Engineering has recently submitted Landscape Design layouts for the Transfer 

Station and Behavioral Health projects to the Larimer County Planning Department. Once the 
final design is approved, it will share this information with the PAC and TAC committees. 

• There are no plans to for renewable energy sources due to trying to reduce construction 
costs, but we can add later. We do have solar tubes to add light without power. 
 Comment: John Kefalas would like to see us “be more intentional about life cycle 

costs in terms of the more traditional ways to power these facilities as they are a 
good return on the investment.” 

 
North Landfill 
• Power lines split the property diagonally. 
• It is designed to take materials hauled from the Transfer Station and routes that end in the 

northern area to help minimize traffic. 
• Current landfill receives up to 1,000 customers in a day.  We are doing studies with 

Engineering to minimalize traffic and getting public input. 
• We will continue to have satellite transfer stations like in Wellington to minimize citizen 

traffic. 
• All in estimates are totaling $25 million to develop the first cell, but numbers may come 

down, in final design which is not finished 
 

Construction and Demolition 
• We have a designated area to receive C&D material 
• The market is still poor, but we are hopeful there is a need in the near future.   
• A pilot project may return when Covid pandemic ends 

 
TAC Project assignment updates – 

Mission, Vision, Values – Mick Mercer 
• We received feedback from subcommittee, amended and sent draft again in August.  
• We would like to suggest it be approved. 
• Wade Troxell submitted a motion to approve the final version of the Mission, Vision, and 



Values statement submitted by Mick Mercer.   
Dave Clark seconded the motion.   
Wendy Koenig abstained.   

• Motion passed.  



 





 



Hauler licensing / direct haul line feedback letter 
• In the process of sending electronic questionnaire to haulers along with boundary line 

suggestions.  We are looking at urban and rural boundaries and the direct haul demarcation 
line.  The survey is seeking feedback that we will present to the PAC at the next meeting. 
 

Projects on pause 
• Fort Collins will attempt a draft of some modified language for the IGA 

Comments:  
 It is suggested the PAC have more authority to validate this type of decision in the policy 

and decision-making process.   
 A super majority or consensus decision should be validated by the PAC.   
 Anything the PAC can do to move things forward and avoid delays is helpful.   
 What is the role and authority of the PAC?   
 Different place for the municipality to have a voice in the process.   
 The signed agreement with dates has been breached.  To fulfill the intent of the IGA 

going forward we need to give authority to the PAC to validate by super majority vote to 
alter the dates.   

 The PAC wants to give more advise in general rather than just watch presentations of 
what is going on.     

 We need to be able to make technical modifications rather than substantive changes.   
• The County attorney suggested changing dates, but this won’t help if it continues to happen 

due to various reasons.   
• Caroline and Laurie will work together on to resolve and draft 

 
Miscellaneous items 
o We have one finalist candidate for the Solid Waste Director position on site to meet and 

greet the facility and staff. 
 

o Please submit term dates for all board members to Rita Trostel for the County Boards and 
Commissions web page. 

 
o Wade Troxell:   

Platte River Power Auth board over next decade is working on an integrated resource plan.  
I would like to see when we do the next IRP that waste to energy become a real component 
in providing another source of energy to our system in some way.  Now that goal is in our 
mission statement. Would like to begin some conversations on waste to energy.   
Steve Johnson:  
These are valuable entities to the circular economy.  Probably a partnership opportunity.  
This will be encouraged in Tiers.  We will communicate we are interested and looking for 
partnerships. 

 
o Next PAC meeting January 14th thank you for all the work Commissioner Johnson has done.  

His term will end, and this was his final meeting. 
 
Meeting adjourned 


